https://doi.org/10.28925/1609-8595.2022.4.2

UDC 37.091:[343.226:364.633]

Olena Druhanova ORCID iD 0000-0002-5985-8293

Doctor of Sciences in Pedagogy, Professor, Professor of the Pedagogy Department, V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, 4 Svobody Square, 61022 Kharkiv, Ukraine, druganova_lena@ukr.net

Alina Fedonenko ORCID iD 0000-0002-9091-7984

Second-year master's student, V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, 4 Svobody Square, 61022 Kharkiv, Ukraine, fedonenkoalina27@gmail.com

Oleksii Nalyvaiko ORCID iD 0000-0002-7094-1047

PhD in Pedagogy, Associate Professor of the Pedagogy Department, V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, 4 Svobody Square, 61022 Kharkiv, Ukraine, nalyvaiko@karazin.ua

SEXUAL HARASSMENT AND SEXTORTION IN UNIVERSITIES AS AN ACTUAL SCIENTIFIC PROBLEM

This article explores the issues of harassment in the university environment. The concept of sextortion in education would be taken as a basis. This problem is now being actively studied by scientists from all over the world, which indicates its importance and attempts to scientifically substantiate ways to prevent and fight this phenomenon. The study also focuses on aspects of the cultural manifestation of this illegal phenomenon in education, namely cinema and the media. The most important factor that declares the importance of a particular phenomenon in society is its reflection in popular culture and its discourse. The problem of sextortion in education is undoubtedly such. It should be clarified that this applies mainly to the countries of the Western world, but in Ukraine this problem is also very relevant in the educational environment of universities. The article provides specific examples of inappropriate sexual behavior in educational institutions and analyzes the problem from various sides and subjects of involvement. In addition, the very concept of sextortion and its genesis are analyzed. The study cites the factors that most often lead to the manifestation of sextortion in education. In addition to all of the above, the consequences of this phenomenon on the part of the victim are analyzed, where the key consequence of sexual claims is the impact on the emotional state of a person: victim becomes more vulnerable and feels insecure, being in eternal fear. Is it normal when a future specialist, mastering his profession, cannot feel calm? The authors also offer recommendations for countering and preventing this phenomenon in the university environment with an emphasis on preventive measures, but with the observance of procedures to avoid slander and denunciations of objectionable participants in the educational process.

Keywords: harassment; institutions of higher education; mass culture; prevention; sextortion.

Introduction. Every year, the topic of sexual violence in culture, politics, journalism, law enforcement, and medicine dominates the headlines of foreign articles, such as the BBC and Vanity Fair (Walsh, 2022), as well as leading mass media of Ukraine, such as the TV channel TNS (Sulyma, 2021). Let's emphasize that these days Metoo has called sexual harassment a global epidemic that has covered all spheres of life (Bondestam & Lundqvist, 2020). The attention of the press was especially focused on the stories of harassment of Ukrainian actors Volodymyr Talashko (Bida, 2021), Volodymyr Vladimirov (Minyaylo, 2020), Hollywood actors Chris Noth (White, 2021) and Kevin Spacey, screenwriter and Oscar winner Paul Haggis (Jones, 2018), film producer Harvey Weinstein (BBC News, 2022), former Chelsea coach Abraham Grant (Hughes, 2022). And this is only a small part of the list of media figures who were noticed in sexual harassment.

27

It was established that the problem of violence also affected institutions of higher education. According to the conclusions of MeToo, sexual harassment has become an «epidemic in the system of higher education» (Smyk, 2021), which certainly affected the mental state of students, their perception of the future profession. In particular, according to the results of research by the Institute of Mass Information in cooperation with the public association «Women in the Media» (IMI, 2021) and surveys by «YurFem» (YurFem, 2019), harassment «deeply affects individuals, groups or even organizations». Specialists who have dealt with the indicated issues (Bondestam & Lundqvist, 2020) have identified key signs that contribute to sexual harassment: instability in study and work conditions, a culture of silence, a toxic environment, and a lack of active leadership.

As part of the project «Updating issues of sexual harassment at universities» an anonymous survey was conducted among students of various higher education institutions and it was found that about 45% of the respondents had heard expressions from teachers and university employees or noticed actions on their part with sexual connotations; 37.5% are aware of cases of sexual harassment at their universities; and only half of the respondents know where to apply if they have become a victim of sexual harassment (YurFem, 2019).

Problem statement. It is worth noting that not all victims talk about what happened to them: most are ashamed to turn to law enforcement agencies, state authorities or, at least, to the management of universities or faculties. Gossip «creeps» among the student community, but it does not provide the publicity necessary for action. Silence, which occurs in most cases, provokes a feeling of fear of the teaching staff on the part of students.

The goal is to highlight the degree of study of the problem of sexual harassment and inclination to intimate relationships in the environment of higher education institutions in domestic and foreign scientific literature and specific examples from mass culture, to provide recommendations on ways to prevent and overcome cases of sexual violence in higher education institutions of Ukraine, including through existing programs of domestic, European and American psychologists and sociologists.

Methodology. Among the research methods used, the following were decisive: analysis and generalization of scientific and methodological sources, government documents on the topic of research for the theoretical justification of the highlighted problem, modeling, synthesis of the obtained data. A content analysis of the manifestations of harassment in popular culture, namely in cinema and content production, was carried out. Through open sources (news, reports of human rights organizations, etc.), cases of harassment in the universities of Ukraine and the world were investigated.

Research results. The analysis of scientific sources, fiction and cinematography allows us to state that the

problem of sexual violence and sexual harassment in institutions of higher education, unlike most other European countries, the USA or Canada, is almost never raised in Ukraine (Bondestam & Lundqvist, 2020; Bloom, Sorin, Wagman & Oaks, 2021; Edwards, Rodenhizer & Eckstein, 2020). After all, against the background of foreign tapes, we did not find a single domestic one that would reveal the stated problem of the research. In our opinion, this state of affairs is connected with the strategy of silencing similar cases in Ukrainian society. We ourselves impose a kind of taboo on this subject, for our own reasons: it is simply unpleasant to hear and dig into it, «reputation is more important», «the student may be to blame, who knows», «there are much more important problems».

Unlike Ukraine, in leading foreign countries mass media, publicists, and writers cover the issue of violence on various platforms and in various forms (Walsh, 2022; Hughes, 2022; White, 2021). Thus, the problem of sexual harassment becomes a subject of public discussion in fiction, and more strongly in cinematography, that is, it occupies a place in the cultural discourse of society.

Let's emphasize that in foreign TV series this topic is primarily highlighted when revealing the problems faced by both schoolchildren and students of educational institutions. For example, the series «Ray Donovan», «13 Reasons Why», «Black Lagoon» and Riverdale, as well as the films «Garbiel's Inferno» and «Favorite Teacher». In various films, directors present the problem of sexual violence in educational institutions. The named series mainly deal with the problem of harassment in high schools and colleges and cover both violence between students themselves and sexual harassment by teachers.

For example, in «Ray Donovan», only a few episodes are devoted to the problem of harassment, which tell about the problems of the main character's daughter in college and her «relationship» with the teacher of higher mathematics. And «13 Reasons Why» describes all possible problems of teenagers, touches on every «black» side of high school. The authors try to draw the attention of adults to adolescent problems, to the possible violence that children may face, both from peers and from teachers. It is difficult to single out one or two feature films in which the school coach or the coach of a student team, such as a football team, would not act as a rapist. Examples can be episodes of the TV series «Legends of Tomorrow» and «Thinking Like a Criminal», the main characters of which were victims of abuse by their sports manager in childhood.

It has been established that sexual harassment has long been an unaddressed problem (McKinnon, 1979). In the study of sexual harassment in higher education institutions, quite a variety of issues are brought to the fore: unwanted pregnancy, direct or tangential consequences of poverty (the need for financial support). Quite specific problems are also regularly solved, for example, the demand of male teachers for sexual services from female students so that the latter can get higher current grades or even a diploma upon completion of studies (Moskaliuk, 2022).

It is the latter that can be singled out as the definition of sextortion – a type of corrupt activity, which consists in the abuse of power to obtain «sexual gain» or certain advantages associated with it. This concept is relatively new. It was first formulated by the International Association of Women Judges (IAWJ) in 2008. Studies show that women are more likely to demand sexual services, but this problem also affects men, transpeople and people whose gender identity or gender expression does not meet the social and cultural expectations of a particular society (International Association of Women Judges, 2022). Sextortion is criminalized in many countries of the world, but it should be emphasized that only formally.

It was established that the problem raised by us became the subject of active discussion not only by representatives of the mass media and cinematography, but also by scientists of many foreign countries (Bondestam & Lundqvist, 2020; Bloom, Sorin, Wagman & Oaks, 2021; Edwards, Rodenhizer & Eckstein, 2020). The analysis of a number of articles on the specified issue testifies, firstly, to the efforts of researchers to give a clear definition of the essence of the concept of «sextortion», its main characteristics and signs. Thus, the author of the publication «SEX + CORRUPTION = SEXORTION», Amalia Sauket, raising the issue of sexual corruption and harassment (Syauket, A. & Wijanarko, 2022), emphasizes that it is important to distinguish sextortion from other sexual and corruption crimes. According to her definition, some offenses may include coercion into intimate relations, but not have a corruption component, or vice versa. Then they cannot be qualified as sextortion.

As for the very concept of «sextortion», it arose in 2008 – it was proposed by the IAWJ. The closest translation of this word is «sexual extortion». According to the IAWJ's definition, sexual extortion consists of two components: corrupt behavior by a party in power and forced sexual activity. «Sextortion» includes the concepts of «sexual exploitation», «forced sexual activity», «abuse» and «harassment».

According to the IAWJ study (International Association of Women Judges, 2022), sextortion must be distinguished as a corrupt act from other forms of sexual coercion, such as sexual harassment or sexual solicitation, online coercion. According to the contributor's conclusions, two components are necessary for the specified action to be classified as sextortion:

1. Sexual: involves an implicit or explicit request to engage in any form of unwanted sexual activity, which can range from sexual intercourse to unwanted touching of exposed body parts and phrases.

2. Corruption: persons who demand sexual favors

must occupy positions of authority, which they abuse, seeking to exact sexual intercourse in exchange for their performance of certain «work» moments.

In order to determine in which cases it is corruption and when actions can be considered sextortion, according to the conclusions of the author of the publication «Sextortion in Education Sector and Response to Criminal Legal System in Tanzania», Kambug Yusuf, the following three conditions must be present (Yusuph, 2016):

1. Abuse of power.

2. Quid pro quo or «this for that».

3. Psychological coercion, physical pressure.

We emphasize that according to the conclusions given in the above-mentioned work of Kambug Yusuf, cases of sexual harassment and other forms of sexual nature, such as ill-treatment or gender-based violence, provided that the above three conditions are not present, are not considered acts of corruption. As an example, the author cites a case of sexual harassment in the workplace, in which there is no quid pro quo condition, which can be defined not as corruption, but rather as one of the other types of violence.

The author of the study on the problem of CyberSextortion, O'Malley and Holt (2022), also raise the problem of establishing the nature of actions that have signs of sextortion. According to them, cases of sexting occur in two ways: in-person relationships/ actions (about 60% of cases) and online relationships/ actions (about 40% of cases). The second type does not exclude personal acquaintance with the criminal, but claims of illegal acts through the Internet.

Developing this opinion, we can say that there is another variation of the definition of sextortion. This definition is related to Internet communication and activities in the digital environment. «Sextortion», as noted by O'Malley and Holt, is the practice of extorting money, sex, or other favors by threatening victims to share their intimate photos, audio, text, video, or other media online or through closed social groups (O'Malley & Holt, 2022). According to the authors' conclusion, such actions can be interpreted as cyberbullying.

The age and demographic features of the victims are also the subject of careful study by researchers dealing with issues of sextortion. It should be noted that the authors of a number of works, including Hazel Feigenblatt (2020), «Breaking the silence around sextortion» and Justin V. Patchin and Samir Hinduja (2020), «Sextortion Among Adolescents: Results from a National Survey of U.S. Youth», claim that the majority of victims (>60%) are persons under the age of eighteen: of them, representatives of the female and male genders are roughly equal.

It was found that the authors of the studies, in which various aspects of the phenomenon under investigation are violated, pay great attention to the issues of countering and preventing sextortion. According to their conclusion, this is the field, first of all, of criminology. As for prevention, based on the analysis of Amalia Sauket's work (2022), «SEX + CORRUPTION = SEXORTION», such actions can be conditionally divided into three levels or steps, namely primary, secondary and tertiary. Primary prevention, according to the researcher, should be aimed at community prevention, starting from the family environment. Secondary prevention identifies and predicts the potential for crime by looking at social reality. Regarding tertiary prevention, according to the author of the article, «it is an attempt to make a certain agreement with the criminal act so that it does not happen again; that is, upon the fact of committing the first» (Syauket & Wijanarko, 2022).

Preventive measures for the victims themselves, as the researcher notes (Thomas, 2015; Moneva, Miró-Llinares & Hart, 2021), consist in ignoring the demands of the criminal. Victims of sexting must find a way to report the fact of the crime, otherwise there will be more and more victims. As for the apparatus, through the moralizing system, namely prevention: it is necessary to strengthen moral values, to suppress the animal instincts of people, through, for example, trainings.

The conducted research shows that in the foreign scientific space, articles devoted to the issue of sexual harassment in the educational environment have their proper place. Thus, in the educational context, as noted by the authors of the publication «Threat of sexual assault among female students in Tanzania», Peter, S., & Malyi, M. (2013), sexual harassment is extremely reprehensible sexual behavior that violates equal rights to receive education. Students, mostly girls, at different levels of education (primary, high school, colleges and universities) often face various types of sexual harassment, one of which is sexual harassment. Such harassment caused serious physical and psychological damage (Athuman, 2012).

For example, Yusuph K. (2016) describes the problem of sextortion in educational institutions in Tanzania, where it is gaining new momentum every time. In 2013, Tanzania's Deputy Minister of Social Protection, Gender and Children, Ummi, Mwalim, addressing the House of Parliament, stated that sextortion is increasing in higher education institutions. She noted that college and university professors force female students to provide sexual favors in exchange for improving their grades. The report documented a case of suicide of a female student in connection with similar illegal actions of a teacher.

In Ukraine, there are no such «informal» mentions of sexual violence in universities and countermeasures against it, but every year more and more documents on the prevention of sexual violence in higher education institutions appear, and various methods of counteraction and punishment are being developed.

With the renewal of concepts and points of view in this matter, sociologists focused on new forms of interaction (Barak, 2005): sexual harassment on the Internet. It would seem that the nightly correspondence between a teacher and a first-year student, for example, does not carry any threat: the discussion of musical compositions, films, works of art. But at a certain moment, «control» over the situation can be lost, and the messages will have a completely different character, so to speak, «seductive», the teacher offers to conduct a personal tour of the classrooms or research laboratories, invites home tutoring. This type of sexual violence is called sexting (Barak, 2005).

Note that student complaints about the problems of sexual harassment in universities are not unfounded. This is confirmed by a study of Charles University in Prague, conducted in eleven universities in the Czech Republic. 80 percent of the students surveyed complained that they were victims of sexual harassment or witnessed such situations. The results of the studies presented in (Bondestam & Lundqvist, 2020) show that only every fourth female student reports claims from teachers. But if you add other forms of violence, the numbers double.

Sexual harassment of teachers can be directed not only at the female part of the audience. Male students are also sometimes coerced into sexual relations with student teachers. A similar thing happened in one of the universities of the city of Pisa, namely the «groping» of students.

In addition, it is worth noting that the teacher cannot always be the initiator of this type of «cooperation»: when a student tries to seduce the teacher in order to get some privileges, including good grades, in a separate course. A student's pregnancy in such relationships can provoke blackmail on her part, especially if her «partner» is married. But this does not mean that the blame is removed from the teacher. After all, the teacher must also understand what he agrees to, what responsibility it entails, understand that although he did not demand anything by force, he still receives a certain benefit. In addition, it is worth remembering that the teacher can record your offer, and offering a bribe is a crime and entails legal or criminal liability.

In many universities, the statutes prohibit relations between teachers and students, for example, in the V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University (The regulation on the settlement of conflict situations at V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University, 2020), but the very fact of the existence of such relations does not indicate the existence of corruption as such. After all, we are only talking about coercion into sexual relations, about obtaining benefits for both parties: evaluation and «satisfaction» of needs.

If we speak specifically, we can cite a number of situations that have been highlighted in the Ukrainian press over the past 5-6 years. One of the last, in February 2022, was an incident at the Taras Shevchenko National University of Kyiv: the rector was charged with molesting female students (link). In addition, the article discussed the correspondence of the Taras Shevchenko National University of Kyiv library director with a 16-year-old female student on intimate topics (VGORODE, 2022). In the winter of 2019, female students accused associate professor Petr Romanenko, a botany teacher, of unethical behavior: that he harassed them during practice in the Kaniv reserve (RBC (2019).

If we analyze the situation at other universities, then in 2021 a statement was made in the press that Volodymyr Talashko, a teacher at the Karpenko-Kary University, was the culprit of the sex scandal at the above-mentioned university. After the publicity, the actor wrote an application for dismissal of his own free will and rejected all the accusations against him. The management of the university reported that all the data collected in this case were handed over to law enforcement agencies (Sulyma, 2021). In 2017, another teacher of the «cultural» direction, the head of the choreography department of the Rivne State Humanitarian University, Volodymyr Godovsky, was publicly accused of harassment. After the statement of one of the students, immediately 13 students and graduates of the department, and even colleagues, agreed to talk about their «acquaintance» with the teacher: «I was still lucky, because I heard about cases when he bent the stick. That is, he did not just touch female students, but openly offered sex. I think it's just immoral. For him, this is a payment option. If a girl has no money, she can pay with her own body» (Hromadske, 2017).

In order to counteract and prevent manifestations of sextortion in the field of education, it is necessary to build a principled hierarchy, to set appropriate ethical frameworks. And after that, include all participants of the educational process in this «context». A real example of such counteraction can be represented by the document concluded by the management of the Rivne State Humanitarian University on the prevention and fight against sexual harassment at the university (Regulations on the policy of preventing and combating sexual harassment at the Rivne State Humanitarian University, 2019). It contains a course of action for students who have experienced sexual harassment by a teacher, a form for filing a complaint and a description of the procedure for handling the latter. A similar document was issued on the basis of Vinnytsia Agrarian University.

The more the topic of sexual violence is publicized in informal sources, the less fear students will have about this topic. Literature, podcasts, and cinema influence the worldview and perception of situations by today's youth. As a rule, the subtext of the works is to prevent the spread of violence in education. For example, the creators of the above-mentioned TV series «13 Reasons Why» created a support site for victims of bullying, sexual violence, and psychological problems (Suicide Prevention Resource Center, 2022).

In addition to all of the above, the key consequence of sexual harassment, in our opinion, is the impact on a person's emotional state: he becomes more vulnerable and feels unprotected, being in constant fear. And is it normal when a future specialist, mastering his profession, cannot feel at ease (Bondestam & Lundqvist, 2020)? Fear paralyzes. It brings a person back to that terrible moment, causes dislike and a distorted perception of everything that «surrounded» that event.

A complete ban on communication between teachers and students outside of school is incorrect and impossible to control. After all, there are also exceptions: communication can be interesting and soulful and really take place within the limits of ethical norms. Sexual harassment is a manifestation of the inability of the current higher education system to address its own shortcomings. Universities around the world are struggling to protect their students from the horrific life experiences of being harassed or solicited for sexual favors. Such an example of anti-sextortion mechanisms at work is at the University of California, Berkeley. They provide a confidential communication channel for victims, create safe zones, require all students and staff to report inappropriate behavior among colleagues and, most importantly, adopt an internal policy that prohibits such behavior. Violations of this policy will initiate sanctions and the matter will be referred to law enforcement. There is no terminological apparatus for defining «sextortion» in the US, and neither do we. But here it is also a matter of the difference in the mentality of the country's citizens. The biggest blow is not that this phenomenon takes place in the field of education, but that people who know about it remain silent and do not oppose it (Alrabe et al., 2017).

Sometimes a person can exaggerate the level of attention paid to him by one or another person. Every touch, hug, phrase said with a smile on the face is perceived as a courtship, oppression of rights. So it is worth being able to distinguish between the prerequisites for harassment by the same teacher and just a good attitude. In connection with the latter, various groups of sociologists have developed a number of tests and questionnaires that allow you to determine whether the teacher really wants something more from you than just good communication (YurFem, 2019).

It is worth focusing on the legal aspect, namely on two articles of the Criminal Code of Ukraine: Art. 153 «Sexual violence» and Art. 154 «Compulsion to engage in sexual intercourse». The first of them is much broader, and can be «applied» not only in the case of direct intimacy. The punishment in both cases is imprisonment for up to 5 years and up to 6 months, respectively.

No one says that during your education you will necessarily have to become a participant in the situations stated in the study, a victim of sexual violence, but you must be prepared for the emergence of such problems and the need for meaningful actions in the situation. The main thing is to remember self-respect, that any grades are not worth such humiliation, that you are not alone with your problem and there are always those who will help you.

Conclusions. Sexual harassment is now a named and articulated problem. There are a number of concepts, strategies and preventive practices to combat this problem in the educational environment, especially in higher education, it is worth noting that new approaches and practices are constantly being developed.

The problem of sexual violence and sextortion in institutions of higher education requires the development of new and innovative preventive methods and the organization of support structures; preparation of the legal framework; needs expanding the audience, encouraging to talk about it, using, first of all, the most popular resources: books and films, that is, general social activation and attention to this problem.

References

- Alrabe, K., Stover, E., Fulton, L., Raafi, S., & Walker, K. (2017). Building trust: Perspectives on a victim-centered approach to human trafficking investigations in Los Angeles County. University of California.
- Athuman, R. (2012, October 12). Tanzania: Sexual abuse rampant in primary schools. *AllAfrica*. https://allafrica.com/ stories/201210120969.html
- Barak, A. (2005). Sexual harassment on the Internet. Social Science Computer Review, 23 (1), 77-92. https://doi. org/10.1177/0894439304271540
- BBC News (2022, October 24). Harvey Weinstein timeline: How the scandal unfolded. https://www.bbc.com/news/ entertainment-arts-41594672
- Bloom, B. E., Sorin, C. R., Wagman, J. A., & Oaks, L. (2021). Employees, advisees, and emerging scholars: a qualitative analysis of graduate students' roles and experiences of sexual violence and sexual harassment on college campuses. *Sexuality & Culture*, 25 (5), 1653–1672. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-021-09841-w
- Bondestam, F., & Lundqvist, M. (2020). Sexual harassment in higher education a systematic review. *European Journal of Higher Education*, 10 (4), 397–419. https://doi.org/10.1080/21568235.2020.1729833
- Edwards, K. M., Rodenhizer, K. A., & Eckstein, R. P. (2020). School personnel's bystander action in situations of dating violence, sexual violence, and sexual harassment among high school teens: A qualitative analysis. *Journal of interpersonal* violence, 35 (11–12), 2358–2369. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260517698821
- Feigenblatt, H. (2020). Breaking the silence around sextortion: the links between power, sex and corruption. Transparency International.
- Hughes, M. (2022, January 31). Former Chelsea and West Ham manager Avram Grant, 66, 'held his exposed penis over a sleeping woman, stripped naked in front of an Israeli model and pestered others for sex', claims a TV documentary in Israel. *The Daily Mail*. https://www.dailymail.co.uk/sport/sportsnews/article-10459541/Former-Chelsea-coach-Avram-Grantaccused-sexual-harassment-multiple-women-Israeli-TV.html
- IMI (2021, July 12). 53% of Women Journalists Have Been Sexually Harassed in the Context of Their Professional Activities – IMI Survey. https://imi.org.ua/en/monitorings/53-of-women-journalists-have-been-sexually-harassed-in-the-context-of-their-professional-activities-i40142
- International Association of Women Judges (2022). Corruption and Sextortion. https://old.iawj.org/programs/corruption-and-sextortion/
- Jones, M. (2018, January 5). «Crash» Director Paul Haggis Is Now Being Accused of Sexual Misconduct by Four Women/ BuzzFeed News. https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/marcusjones/crash-director-paul-haggis-is-now-being-accusedof-sexual#.hxDzzWG88J
- Kambuga, Yu. (2016). Sextortion in education sector and response to criminal legal system in Tanzania-A. Asia Pacific Journal of Education, Arts & Sciences, 3 (1), 56–63.
- MacKinnon, C. A. (1979). Sexual harassment of working women: A case of sex discrimination. Yale University Press.
- Moneva, A., Miró-Llinares, F., & Hart, T. C. (2021). Hunter or Prey? Exploring the situational profiles that define repeated online harassment victims and offenders. *Deviant Behavior*, 42 (11), 1366–1381. https://doi.org/10.1080/01639625.2020.1746135
- O'Malley, R. L., & Holt, K. M. (2022). Cyber sextortion: An exploratory analysis of different perpetrators engaging in a similar crime. *Journal of interpersonal violence*, 37 (1–2), 258–283. https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260520909186
- Patchin, J. W., & Hinduja, S. (2020). Sextortion among adolescents: Results from a national survey of US youth. Sexual Abuse, 32 (1), 30–54. https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063218800469
- Peter, S., & Malyi, M. (2013, August 10). Threat of sexual assault amongst female students in Tanzania. *WordPress*. https://wewriteforrights.wordpress.com/2013/08/10/threat-of-sexual-assault-amongst-female-students-in-tanzania/
- Smyk, M. (2021, September 2). «Don't tell anyone»: what to do with harassment at universities. *Rubryka*. https://rubryka.com/article/harassment-in-universities/
- Suicide Prevention Resource Center (2022). 13 Reasons Why. https://www.sprc.org/13-reasons-why
- Syauket, A. & Wijanarko, D. S. (2022). Sex + Corruption = Sexortion. International Journal of Environmental, Sustainability and Social Science, 3 (2), 307–312. https://doi.org/10.38142/ijesss.v3i2
- Thomas, A. (2015). Incidents of sexual harassment at educational institutions in India: Preventive measures and grievance handling. *International Journal of Recent Advances in Multidisciplinary Research*, 2 (03), 317–322.
- Walsh, S. (2022, August 5). Kevin Spacey Must Pay House of Cards Producers \$31 Million for His 2017 Firing. Vanity Fair.

https://www.vanityfair.com/hollywood/2022/08/kevin-spacey-must-pay-house-of-cards-producers-dollar31-million-for-his-2017-firing

33

- White, P. (2021 December 20). Chris Noth Fired From 'The Equalizer' After Sexual Assault Allegations. *Deadline*. https://deadline.com/2021/12/chris-noth-fired-the-equalizer-sexual-assault-allegations-1234899868/
- Bida, O. (2021, August 16). «Mayesh robyty, shcho skazhe mayster». Seksual'ni domahannya v Karpenka-Karoho istoriya, pro yaku movchaly vykladachi [«You have to do what the master says». Sexual harassment of Karpenko-Kary is a story about which the teachers were silent]. Hromadske. https://hromadske.ua/posts/ya-bilshe-ne-hochu-boyatisya-seksualnidomagannya-v-universiteti-karpenka-karogo-istoriya-yakoyi-ne-malo-b-trapitisya
- Minyaylo, N. (2020, September 11). Ukrayinska aktorka zvernulasya do pravookhorontsiv cherez domahannya kolehy. Aktor u vidpovid nazvav yiyi «bezslovesnoyu masovkoyu» [The Ukrainian actress appealed to the law enforcement officers because of harassment by a colleague. In response, the actor called her a «wordless mask»]. *Detector.Media*. https://ms.detector. media/trendi/post/25469/2020-09-11-ukrainska-aktorka-zvernulasya-do-pravookhorontsiv-cherez-domagannya-kolegy-aktor-u-vidpovid-nazvav-ii-bezslovesnoyu-masovkoyu/
- Moskaliuk, K. (2022, February 10). «Miy vykladach mene domahayetsya». Shcho robyty, yakshcho vy styknulysya z kharasmentom u vyshi? [«My teacher is harassing me». What to do if you encounter harassment at university?]. Zaborona. https://zaborona.com/scho-robiti-yakscho-vi-stiknulisya-z-harasmentom-u-vishah/
- Polozhennya pro polityku poperedzhennya ta borot'by iz seksualnymy domahannyamy u Rivnenskomu derzhavnomu humanitarnomu universyteti [Regulations on the policy of preventing and combating sexual harassment at the Rivne State Humanitarian University] (2019). https://www.rshu.edu.ua/images/rshu/pol_poper_dom.pdf
- Polozhennyam pro vrehulyuvannya konfliktnykh sytuatsiy u Kharkivskomu natsionalnomu universytetu imeni V. N. Karazina [The regulation on the settlement of conflict situations at V. N. Karazin Kharkiv National University] (2020). https://www. univer.kharkov.ua/docs/work/nakaz-konlfiktni-sutyatsii.pdf
- VGORODE (2022, February 4). Rektor universiteta Shevchenko popal v seks-skandal [Rector of Shevchenko University got into a sex scandal]. https://kiev.vgorode.ua/amp/news/sobytyia/a1196519-rektor-universiteta-shevchenko-popal-v-seksualnyj-skandal
- YurFem (2019). Proekt rekomendatsiy, shchodo vprovadzhennya hendernykh polityk u vyshchykh navchal'nykh zakladakh Ukrayiny [Draft recommendations on the implementation of gender policies in higher educational institutions of Ukraine]. https://jurfem.com.ua/rekomendaciyi-genderni-polityky-u-vnz/
- RBC (2019). Seks-skandal v KNU poluchil prodolzheniye [Sex scandal at Kyiv Shevchenko University continues]. https://styler.rbc.ua/rus/zhizn/seks-skandal-knu-poluchil-prodolzhenie-1551959827.html
- Hromadske (2017, November 17). «Slovom i tilom»: istoriya pro seksual'ni domahannya v universyteti Rivnoho [«Words and bodies»: a story about sexual harassment at the University of Rivne]. https://hromadske.ua/posts/slidstvo-info-pro-seksualni-domahannia-v-universyteti-rivnoho
- Sulyma, V. (2021, November 8). Ceks-skandal v Karpenka-Karoho: Talashko napysav zayavu na zvilnennya za vlasnym bazhannyam [Sex scandal in Karpenko-Kary: Talashko wrote a statement for dismissal of his own free will]. *TSN*. https://tsn. ua/glamur/seks-skandal-v-karpenka-karogo-talashko-napisav-zayavu-na-zvilnennya-za-vlasnim-bazhannyam-1904620.html

Список використаної літератури

Alrabe K., Stover E., Fulton L., Raafi S., & Walker K. Building trust: Perspectives on a victim-centered approach to human trafficking investigations in Los Angeles County. Berkeley: University of California, 2017. 78 p.

Athuman R. Tanzania: Sexual abuse rampant in primary schools. *AllAfrica*. 12 October 2012. URL: https://allafrica.com/ stories/201210120969.html (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Barak A. Sexual harassment on the Internet. *Social Science Computer Review*. 2005. № 23 (1). P. 77–92. DOI: https://doi. org/10.1177/0894439304271540

BBC News. Harvey Weinstein timeline: How the scandal unfolded. 2022, October 24. URL: https://www.bbc.com/news/ entertainment-arts-41594672 (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Bloom B. E., Sorin C. R., Wagman J. A., & Oaks L. Employees, advisees, and emerging scholars: a qualitative analysis of graduate students' roles and experiences of sexual violence and sexual harassment on college campuses. *Sexuality & Culture*. 2021. № 25 (5). P. 1653–1672. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-021-09841-w

Bondestam F., & Lundqvist M. Sexual harassment in higher education – a systematic review. *European Journal of Higher Education*. 2020. № 10 (4). P. 397–419. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/21568235.2020.1729833

Edwards K. M., Rodenhizer K. A., & Eckstein R. P. School personnel's bystander action in situations of dating violence, sexual violence, and sexual harassment among high school teens: A qualitative analysis. *Journal of interpersonal violence*. 2020. № 35 (11–12). P. 2358–2369. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260517698821

Feigenblatt H. Breaking the silence around sextortion: the links between power, sex and corruption. Berlin: Transparency International, 2020. 48 p.

Hughes M. Former Chelsea and West Ham manager Avram Grant, 66, 'held his exposed penis over a sleeping woman, stripped naked in front of an Israeli model and pestered others for sex', claims a TV documentary in Israel. *The Daily Mail.* 2022, January 31. URL: https://www.dailymail.co.uk/sport/sportsnews/article-10459541/Former-Chelsea-coach-Avram-Grant-accused-sexual-harassment-multiple-women-Israeli-TV.html (дата звернення: 12.11.2022).

IMI. 53% of Women Journalists Have Been Sexually Harassed in the Context of Their Professional Activities – IMI Survey. 2021, July 12. URL: https://imi.org.ua/monitorings/53-zhurnalistok-zaznavaly-seksualnyh-domagan-u-zv-yazku-z-profesijnoyu-diyalnistyu-opytuvannya-imi-i40137 (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

International Association of Women Judges. Corruption and Sextortion. 2022. URL: https://old.iawj.org/programs/ corruption-and-sextortion/ (дата звернення: 11.11.2022).

Jones M. «Crash» Director Paul Haggis Is Now Being Accused of Sexual Misconduct by Four Women. *BuzzFeed News*. 2018, January 5. URL: https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/marcusjones/crash-director-paul-haggis-is-now-being-accused-of-sexual#.hxDzzWG88J (дата звернення: 13.11.2022).

Kambuga Yu. Sextortion in education sector and response to criminal legal system in Tanzania-A. Asia Pacific Journal of Education, Arts & Sciences. 2016. № 3 (1). P. 56–63.

MacKinnon C. A. Sexual harassment of working women: A case of sex discrimination. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1979. 326 p.

Moneva A., Miró-Llinares F., & Hart T. C. Hunter or Prey? Exploring the situational profiles that define repeated online harassment victims and offenders. *Deviant Behavior*. 2021. № 42 (11). P. 1366–1381. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/01639625 .2020.1746135

O'Malley R. L., & Holt K. M. Cyber sextortion: An exploratory analysis of different perpetrators engaging in a similar crime. *Journal of interpersonal violence*. 2022. № 37 (1–2). P. 258–283. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260520909186

Patchin J. W., & Hinduja S. Sextortion among adolescents: Results from a national survey of US youth. *Sexual Abuse*. 2020. № 32 (1). P. 30–54. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1177/1079063218800469

Peter S., & Malyi M. Threat of sexual assault amongst female students in Tanzania. *WordPress.com*. 2013, August 10. URL: https://wewriteforrights.wordpress.com/2013/08/10/threat-of-sexual-assault-amongst-female-students-in-tanzania/ (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Smyk M. «Don't tell anyone»: what to do with harassment at universities. *Rubryka*. 2021, September 2. URL: https://rubryka.com/article/harassment-in-universities/ (дата звернення: 13.11.2022).

Suicide Prevention Resource Center. 13 Reasons Why. 2022. URL: https://www.sprc.org/13-reasons-why (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Syauket A. & Wijanarko D. S. Sex + Corruption = Sexortion. *International Journal of Environmental, Sustainability, and Social Science*. 2022. № 3 (2). P. 307–312. DOI: https://doi.org/10.38142/ijesss.v3i2

Thomas A. Incidents of sexual harassment at educational institutions in India: Preventive measures and grievance handling. *International Journal of Recent Advances in Multidisciplinary Research*. 2015. № 2 (03). P. 317–322.

Walsh S. Kevin Spacey Must Pay House of Cards Producers \$31 Million for His 2017 Firing. *Vanity Fair*. 2022, August 5. URL: https://www.vanityfair.com/hollywood/2022/08/kevin-spacey-must-pay-house-of-cards-producers-dollar31-million-for-his-2017-firing (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

White P. Chris Noth Fired From 'The Equalizer' After Sexual Assault Allegations. *Deadline*. 2021, December 20. URL: https://deadline.com/2021/12/chris-noth-fired-the-equalizer-sexual-assault-allegations-1234899868/ (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Біда О. «Маєш робити, що скаже майстер». Сексуальні домагання в Карпенка-Карого – історія, про яку мовчали викладачі. *Hromadske*. 2021, 16 серпня. URL: https://hromadske.ua/posts/ya-bilshe-ne-hochu-boyatisya-seksualni-domagannya-v-universiteti-karpenka-karogo-istoriya-yakoyi-ne-malo-b-trapitisya (дата звернення: 12.11.2022).

Міняйло Н. Українська акторка звернулася до правоохоронців через домагання колеги. Актор у відповідь назвав її «безсловесною масовкою». *Detector. Media*. 2020, 11 вересня. URL: https://ms.detector.media/trendi/post/25469/2020-09-11-ukrainska-aktorka-zvernulasya-do-pravookhorontsiv-cherez-domagannya-kolegy-aktor-u-vidpovid-nazvav-ii-bezslovesnoyu-masovkoyu/ (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Москалюк К. «Мій викладач мене домагається». Що робити, якщо ви стикнулися з харасментом у виші? Заборона. 2022, 10 лютого. URL: https://zaborona.com/scho-robiti-yakscho-vi-stiknulisya-z-harasmentom-u-vishah/ (дата звернення: 13.11.2022).

Положення про політику попередження і боротьби із сексуальними домаганнями в Рівненському державному гуманітарному університеті. 2019. URL: https://www.rshu.edu.ua/images/rshu/pol_poper_dom.pdf (дата звернення: 13.11.2022).

Положення про врегулювання конфліктних ситуацій у Харківському національному університеті імені В.Н. Каразіна. 2020. URL: https://www.univer.kharkov.ua/docs/work/nakaz-konlfiktni-sutyatsii.pdf (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Ректор университета Шевченко попал в секс-скандал. *VGORODE*. 2022, 4 лютого. URL: https://kiev.vgorode.ua/ amp/news/sobytyia/a1196519-rektor-universiteta-shevchenko-popal-v-seksualnyj-skandal (дата звернення: 11.11.2022).

Рекомендації щодо впровадження гендерних політик у BH3. YurFem. 2019. URL: https://jurfem.com.ua/rekomendaciyi-genderni-polityky-u-vnz/ (дата звернення: 11.11.2022).

Секс-скандал в КНУ получил продолжение. RBC. 2019. URL: https://styler.rbc.ua/rus/zhizn/seks-skandal-knu-poluchil-prodolzhenie-1551959827.html (дата звернення: 11.11.2022).

«Словом і тілом»: історія про сексуальні домагання в університеті Рівного. *Hromadske*. 2017, 17 листопада. URL: https://hromadske.ua/posts/slidstvo-info-pro-seksualni-domahannia-v-universyteti-rivnoho (дата звернення: 10.11.2022).

Сулима В. Студентки університету звинуватили артиста в сексуальних домаганнях. *TCH*. 2021, 8 листопада. URL: https://tsn.ua/glamur/seks-skandal-v-karpenka-karogo-talashko-napisav-zayavu-na-zvilnennya-za-vlasnim-bazhannyam-1904620.html (дата звернення: 13.11.2022).

СЕКСУАЛЬНІ ДОМАГАННЯ ТА СЕКСТОРШЕН У ЗАКЛАДАХ ВИЩОЇ ОСВІТИ ЯК НАУКОВА ПРОБЛЕМА

Друганова Олена, доктор педагогічних наук, професор, професор кафедри педагогіки, Харківський національний університет імені В. Н. Каразіна, площа Свободи, 4, 61022 Харків, Україна, druganova_lena@ukr.net

> Федоненко Аліна, студентка другого курсу магістратури, Харківський національний університет імені В. Н. Каразіна, площа Свободи, 4, 61022 Харків, Україна, fedonenkoalina27@gmail.com

Наливайко Олексій, кандидат педагогічних наук, доцент кафедри педагогіки, Харківський національний університет імені В. Н. Каразіна, площа Свободи, 4, 61022 Харків, Україна, nalyvaiko@karazin.ua

Ця стаття досліджує питання харасменту в університетському середовищі. За основу взято концепт сексторшен в освіті. Ця проблема зараз активно вивчається вченими з усього світу, що свідчить про її значущість та спроби науково обґрунтувати шляхи профілактики та боротьби з цим явищем. Дослідження також зосереджує свою увагу на аспектах культурного прояву цього протиправного явища в освіті, а саме в кінематографі та засобах масової інформації. Найважливішим фактором, який заявляє про важливість того чи іншого явища в суспільстві, є його відображення в масовій культурі та її дискурсі. Проблема сексторшен в освіті безперечно такою є. Необхідно уточнити, що це стосується переважно країн Західного світу, але й в Україні ця проблема також є дуже актуальною в освітньому середовищі університетів. У статті наводяться конкретні приклади неналежної сексуальної поведінки в закладах освіти та проводиться аналіз проблеми з різних сторін та суб'єктів залучення. Крім цього, аналізується саме поняття сексторшен та його генезис. У дослідженні наводяться чинники, які найчастіше призводять до прояву сексторшен в освіті. У статті аналізуються наслідки цього явища з боку жертви, де ключовим наслідком сексуальних домагань є вплив на емоційний стан людини: вона стає більш вразливою і почувається незахищеною, перебуваючи у вічному страху. Також авторами пропонується рекомендації для протидії та профілактики цього явища в університетському середовищі з акцентом на превентивні заходи, але з дотриманням процедур, щоб уникнути наклепів та доносів на неугодних учасників освітнього процесу.

Ключові слова: домагання; заклади вищої освіти; масова культура; профілактика; сексторшен.

Received 15.11.2022 Accepted 20.12.2022